

Police vs doctors: Harassment of Covid "heroes", by Covid "heroes"?

Published online first on August 4, 2020. DOI:10.20529/ IJME. 2020.079.

Keywords: Police harassment, attacks on doctors, Covid-19, pandemic violence.

Violence against medical professionals and destruction of hospital property by frustrated patients and their relatives occur frequently in India (1) and in other countries (2, 3). However, harassment of healthcare workers by the police has, so far, not been an issue in the Indian healthcare system. Now, cases of harassment of medical professionals by the police have emerged during the Covid-19 pandemic. Ironically, both doctors and police personnel have been considered "frontline heroes" against the pandemic in India. We present some cases of such attacks.

In Telangana, in March 2020, police stopped a doctor and her colleague on their way to hospital duty in the night shift. They were slapped, abused, and taken to the police station, and had their phones snatched (4). On March 29, 2020, an oncologist in Kolkata was summoned to the police station. There he was asked to write an apology for "misleading" people through his social media post, where he had expressed concern over the lack of protective gear for doctors serving in Covid-19 wards in his state. His phone was taken away and he was questioned for more than 16 hours (5). In May 2020, two similar episodes were reported, back to back, from Jammu and Kashmir. On March 25, 2020, a senior interventional cardiologist from a tertiary care centre, was intercepted, on his way to attend emergency duty, by a police constable and taken to an adjacent police station where he was thrashed and his phone confiscated. He was not even permitted to talk to his family and his colleagues, though he was the on-call consultant cardiologist for cardiac emergency, for his own and other associated hospitals (6). The very next day on March 26, 2020, the Chief Medical Officer of district Bandipora, was on his way to a Covid-19 sampling site in his official vehicle. He was stopped and prevented from going ahead by the police constables at a checkpoint, despite his polite request to leave. It was only after he came out of his vehicle, shouted at the police, accused them of harassment of doctors and called the higher officials in the administration and police, that he was allowed to go (7).

As a newspaper headline says, "Police brutality towards

healthcare workers is not a cure for coronavirus" (4). There is an urgent need to address the challenges thrown up by the pandemic and healthcare staff need to be supported, not obstructed and brutalised, in carrying out their duties. The medical fraternity and associations need to protest against these atrocities legally. The higher authorities of the police department and of the health department need to co-ordinate and conduct sensitisation programmes that may bring wiser counsel and harmony. Last but not the least, the police department should be made accountable for its actions. It is high time for the state governments and the Government of India to take these crimes by the police against healthcare workers into consideration and implement their own ordinance against violent acts towards medical professionals (8).

Conflict of interest and funding support: None declared

Nadeem Ali (drnadeeem@gmail.com) Consultant in Orthopaedics, Government Medical College Srinagar, J&K, INDIA; **Mehreen Maqsood** (drmehreenmaqsood20@gmail.com), Anaesthesia specialist, NHM, Govt Medical College Srinagar, J&K, INDIA; **Altaf Ahmad Kawoosa,** (draltafk@yahoo.com), Professor of Orthopaedics, Government Medical College Srinagar, J&K, INDIA.

References

- Reddy IR, Ukrani J, Indla V, Ukrani V. Violence against doctors: A viral epidemic? Indian J Psychiatry 2019 Apr; 61(Suppl 4):S782-S785.
- Phillips JP. Workplace violence against health care workers in the United States. N Engl J Med. 2016 Apr 28;374(17):1661-9.
- Peng W, Ding G, Tang Q, Xu L. Continuing violence against medical personnel in China. A flagrant violence of Chinese law. *Biosci Trends*. 2016 Jul 19;10(3):240-3. doi: 10.5582/bst.2016.01094. Epub 2016 May 30.
- Arré Bench. A man killed, a doctor slapped: Police brutality is not the cure for coronavirus. Arre.co.in. 2020 Mar 26 [cited 2020 May 29]. Available from: https://www.arre.co.in/coronavirus/a-man-killed-adoctor-slapped-police-brutality-is-not-the-cure-for-coronavirus
- Banerjee R. COVID-19: Harassed by cops, Kolkata doctor remembers Wuhan doctor. *Theweek.in*. 2020 Apr 09. [cited 2019 May 29]. Available from: https://www.theweek.in/news/india/2020/04/09/covid-19harassed-by-cops-kolkata-doctor-compares-himself-with-wuhandoctor.html
- Ali IN. Senior cardiologist says he was detained, prevented from attending duty. *Kashmirobserver.net*. 2020 May 25. [cited 2019 May 29]. Available from: https://kashmirobserver.net/2020/05/25/seniorcardiologist-says-he-was-detained-prevented-from-attending-duty/
- Akhzer A. 'You are harassing doctors': Bandipora CMO tells J&K police in viral video. *Indianexpress.com*. 2020 May 26 [cited 2019 May 29]. Available from: https://indianexpress.com/article/india/kashmircoronavirus-jk-police-cardiologist-bandipora-cmo-viral-video-6427983/
- TNN. Up to 7 years' jail for attack on health workers: Ordinance. *Timesofindia.indiatimes.com.* 2020 Apr 23. [cited 2019 May 29]. Available from: https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/up-to-7years-jail-for-attack-on-health-workers-ordinance/articleshow/ 75309166.cms